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JSA 11.6.1


Joint Safety Advisory Committee
7 June 2011
Minutes
	Members present:
	Professor P W Daniels (Chair), Professor P K Byers, Ms S Chalder, Professor J K Chipman, Mr T L Green, Mrs L Heslington, Mrs C A Jarvis, Mr H N Mower, Ms A Sathi, Dr A P White, Mrs C Williams 

	In Attendance:
	Mr D Cross, Mr D I Harrison, Miss V L Pendleton

	Apologies:
	Mr J Cochrane, Mr E Jenkinson, Miss D Meredith, Mrs H Paver, 
Professor M Stringer 

	Papers:
	The Minute Book contains copies of all written papers or reports referred to below.


11/11
Minutes
Approved: The minutes of the meeting held 16 February 2011 (JSA 11.6.1) were approved. 
11/12
Chairperson’s items

Welcome

Noted: The Chairperson welcomed Mr Dean Cross, Health and Safety Adviser specialising in hazardous substances, to the meeting as an observer.  He noted that Professor Martin Stringer, who had unfortunately been unable to attend, would be taking over as Chair of the Committee from the end of July.
11/13
Matters arising
a) 11/3a) College and Corporate Services annual plans
Received: Proposal for annual planning round (JSA 11.6.2) 

College audit reports and plans (JSA 11.6.3)

Agreed: The proposal was discussed and it was agreed that there should be a brief consultation with College Boards regarding recommendation 1.  Recommendation 2, that members of JSAC should visit colleges to check their plans, was abandoned.

Action: Mr Harrison

Noted:  The audit reports were the result of Internal Audit checking implementation of the new Health and Safety policy.  These were received and noted by the Committee.  IA would check up on the recommendations in the near future, but otherwise Mr Harrison explained that this was a one-off exercise agreed with IA following the introduction of the new policy. 

Discussed: The Colleges were all broadly in compliance with the policy.  It would be useful to identify best practice from the reports and share this across the colleges.  
Agreed: The Facilities Managers Group would be asked to identify best practice, in discussion with Graham Stanley as head auditor.  Mr Harrison would approach IA to confirm whether this was a reasonable course of action.

Action: Mr Harrison
b) 11/3c) Rats on campus
Noted: Mr Harrison had spoken with Peter Larkin; there had been no discussion with the local authority about a wider problem with rats in the area.  The situation in the Ashley building had now improved.

c) 11/4 ii) Revision to University Health and Safety policy

Noted:  The policy had been approved by UEB.
d) 11/6 i) Asbestos

Reported: Mr Green had spoken briefly to Estates about whether the labels were now up in Chemistry.  He had been provided with a list of rooms which should have labels in, but it seemed that some rooms on the list did not have labels, while some rooms that were not on the list did have labels.  Although it was possible that the list he had been given was not up to date, he suggested cross-checking labels in one or two buildings to ensure they were correctly located.

Noted:  Estates were due to carry out their annual monitoring during June and July, which would ensure that all labels were in the correct place.  In the meantime, Mrs Williams was happy for people to carry out an additional check, and would arrange for Kevin Cotterill to contact Mr Green about this.

Agreed:  The Committee felt that the accuracy of the labelling in Chemistry should be verified promptly, and then a further one or two buildings should be checked.

Action: Mr Green, Mrs Williams  
[Post-meeting note: Subsequent checking has shown that the labelling was in the appropriate rooms.]
11/14
Policy
Draft revised Smoke-free policy

Received: Revised Smoke-free Policy (JSA 11.6.4)
Noted: The previous policy had included exceptions for living accommodation, at the request of HAS.  HAS now felt that all accommodation should be smoke-free, and the policy had been amended to reflect this.  At the same time, one or two other items had been updated.
Agreed: The revised policy was recommended to UEB for approval.
11/15
Government position on health and safety
Received: Löfstedt review – terms of reference (JSA 11.6.5)
Noted: The review was looking to simplify the current legislation which included approximately 200 statutory instruments.  The review was out to consultation, and all were invited to respond.  UCEA was responding on behalf of all HEIs.  Enforcement was also under scrutiny; the HSE had defined university campuses as low-risk, and we would only be subject to routine inspections from specialist inspections such as for bio-safety and construction.  Further information about the review was on the Department of Work and Pensions website.
11/16
Staff survey
Received:  2011 Survey scores for Health and Safety (JSA 11.6.6)
Noted: In terms of local awareness of health and safety, the scores had improved, but the score for the University’s commitment to health and safety had dropped.  
Discussed:  There were a number of possible reasons, including restructuring and stress, as well as the issue with the rats and removal of asbestos.  The latter had been well-handled but was nonetheless prominent in people’s minds.  As a general rule, personal questions on the survey tended to have a higher score than questions about the University.

Further noted:  A larger piece of work was needed in Arts and Law and Social Sciences to identify any underlying issues.

11/17
Report to UEB
Received and noted: UEB briefing on health and safety (JSA 11.6.7)
11/18
Trade union matters
i) Inspections

Received: Health and safety inspection of Winterbourne (JSA 11.6.8)

Noted: Mr Mower was generally quite impressed with the premises, and confident that appropriate risk assessments were in place.  There were a number of instances where electrical wiring was not covered by conduits, and one multi-socket adaptor had been replaced during the inspection.  He was more concerned about plant and server rooms controlled by Estates or IT Services.  These tended to be overlooked, and individuals locally did not have access to identify or correct any health and safety issues.  It would be useful to have some way to address these.
Further noted:  Mrs Williams noted that if the plant room in question contained a sump, then it was to be expected that there would be water on the floor.  She also indicated that plant rooms were the responsibility of Estates and they should not be made accessible to local staff.  
ii) Elms Nursery

Reported:  Approximately six months ago, building work including an extension had been undertaken to change the layout of the nursery.  Previously, the dining room was adjacent to the kitchen and all children had been fed in the one room.  Now the children were being fed in their classrooms and learning rooms, which meant that one individual was required to carry all the food up and down the stairs, around 40 trips in total.  This was an unacceptable working situation.  Furthermore, there were concerns about hygiene and the additional cleaning required if food was eaten in all of the rooms.  
Noted:  Some adjustments had been made to make the individual’s routine easier, but these were far from ideal.

Agreed:  The Committee resolved to request an investigation from the Director of HAS, to identify how this situation had arisen and address whether a single dining room should be re-established if possible.

Action: Mr Harrison, Professor Daniels
iii) Speed bumps
Noted:  Two new speed bumps near the East Gate were particularly severe and caused a hazard in themselves.

Agreed:  Estates would be requested to check that the bumps met the appropriate standards.
Action: Mrs Williams

Mr Mower left the meeting.
11/19
Fire update

Received: Fire precautions update (JSA 11.6.9)

Discussed:  Further to the discussion about Call Challenge at the last meeting, WMFS would be holding a meeting at the end of July to assess the success of the pilot.  It was likely that they would extend the pilot scheme.  Other universities had been contacted, of which Coventry was supporting us and would be attending the meeting in July.  Their VC was personally very concerned about the scheme.  
Noted:  The Committee was still concerned about the potential risks.

Reported:  Smart detectors were being tried out in one hall of residence.  So far there had been no false alarms during the first month of the trial period – the University usually had over 100 false alarms a year, and WMFS was entitled to charge up to £1000 per visit, although it had not done so to date.  If the trial was a success, these detectors would be rolled out to other student accommodation.
11/20
Accident statistics
Received: Major accidents, diseases and incidents report for the first quarter of 2011, and a summary of all accidents reported in this period (JSA 11.6.10)
Noted: The graph was fairly flat.  Accidents reported under RIDDOR were down, but these numbers were statistically insignificant in any event.
11/21
Any other business

i) Informal HSE visit
Noted:  An inspector had visited on 26 April to inspect contractors removing asbestos.  He was very impressed with the University’s processes for dealing with asbestos, which he labelled exemplary.  A further meeting was held where three inspectors met with Estates, facilitated by the Health and Safety Unit, to find out more about how projects were managed to help them understand it better on future visits.  
Agreed:  It would be good to publicise this.

ii) Thank you

Noted:  Mr Harrison thanked Professor Daniels for his chairing skills, sense of humour and behind-the-scenes support during the last 18 months, and wished him well for his semi-retirement.
The meeting ended at 3.35pm.

Next Meeting: Tuesday 1 November 2011 at 2pm.
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